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LITTLE ROCK SCHOOL DISTRICT

810 WEST MARKHAM STREET

LITTLE ROCK, ARKANSAS  72201

MINUTES

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

January 25, 2007
The Board of Directors of the Little Rock School District held their regular board meeting at 5:30 p.m. on Thursday, January 25, 2007, in the Boardroom of the Administration Building, 810 West Markham Street, Little Rock, Arkansas.  President Katherine Mitchell presided.   
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Katherine Mitchell

Charles Armstrong 

Melanie Fox 

Larry Berkley
Dianne Curry

Robert M. Daugherty
Baker Kurrus 

MEMBERS ABSENT:

None

ALSO PRESENT:

Roy G. Brooks, Superintendent of Schools


Beverly Griffin, Recorder of Minutes

I.
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL 
Dr. Mitchell called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.    All members of the Board were present at roll call.  Ex officio representatives for the month of January were also present, Kevin Kim, student from Parkview Magnet High School, and Andre Warren, teacher from Mabelvale Elementary School.  

Dr. Mitchell welcomed members of the audience and asked Dr. Brooks to proceed with the citations.  

II. REPORTS/RECOGNITIONS/PUBLIC COMMENTS:
A. Superintendent’s Citations & Commendations

The first citation was presented to Beverly Cook, a special education teacher at Brady Elementary School, who was recently named the Elementary Language Arts Teacher of the Year by the Arkansas Council of Teachers of English and Language Arts.  Ms. Cook had received her award in November at the council’s annual convention.     
Vanessa Cleaver, Accelerated Student Achievement Program Project Coordinator for the District, was recognized for being selected to serve as the chairperson of the Nominations Committee of the Executive Board of the National Council of Supervisors of Mathematics. 
Dr. Brooks announced that twenty-four (24) LRSD teachers had recently earned National Board Certification, bringing the district total to more sixty National Board Certified teachers.  These teachers were present and received a superintendent’s citation in recognition of their hard work and dedicated effort to complete the National Board requirements.  In addition, Dr. Brooks announced that the CTA was recently given a check in the amount of $33,900 to supplement registration fees for teachers who need financial assistance in order to retake the National Board examination.    
The newest National Board Certified teachers were announced:  Leonard Bryan, Mabelvale Magnet Middle School; Kimberly Collins, Franklin Elementary; Susan Daniel, Carver Magnet Elementary; William Felton, M.L. King Magnet Elementary; Shirley Ferguson, McClellan Magnet High School; Kathy Gates, Central High School; Susan Hestir, Gibbs Magnet Elementary; Ann Inman, Romine Elementary; Patricia Jackson, Booker Magnet Elementary; Sheryl Jackson, Mabelvale Elementary; Wanda Keith, McClellan Magnet High School; Emily Lewis, Parkview Magnet High School; Kelly Long, Williams Magnet Elementary; Kelly Navin, Rockefeller Elementary; Linda Neal, Franklin Elementary; Jennifer Newborn Thomas, Carver Magnet Elementary; Monica Norwood, Romine Elementary; Carol Overton, McClellan Magnet High School; Tamara Ringler, Booker Magnet Elementary; John Scott, Parkview Magnet High School; Richelle Thomas, M.L. King Magnet Elementary; April Thompson, Parkview Magnet High School; Michelle Vire, Mabelvale Magnet Middle School; and Mindy Williams, Forest Heights Middle School.  
Superintendent’s Quality Customer Service Awards  

· Celestine Piggee, Assistant Principal at Parkview Magnet High School, was nominated by Ms. Karen Keyes Diner to receive a quality customer service award.  Ms. Diner wrote: “I want to commend Ms. Piggee and I want you to know how lucky you are to have her on your team.  Ms. Piggee exhibits genuine concern for her students and is dedicated to and passionate about her job.” 
· Pam Neal, Network Specialist in the Computer Information Services Department, was nominated by the staff of the superintendent’s office.  She voluntarily assumed the responsibilities associated with the technology requirements of the on-line agenda in January 2006, making sure that everything is in working order before every board meeting.   
· Certificates of appreciation were awarded to ex-officios for the month of January, Kevin Kim, student at Parkview Magnet High School, and Andre Warren, teacher at Mabelvale Elementary. 

B. Partners in Education 
Debbie Milam introduced a new partnership between Brady Elementary School and Big Brothers – Big Sisters of Pulaski County.  Mr. Berkley made a motion to accept the partnership; Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

In addition, Ms. Milam announced that January was national mentoring month and that the district would be initiating efforts to recruit new mentors for students in our schools.  She discussed Project 67, a collaborative effort between the LRSD, Pfeifer Camp, and New Futures for Youth, and she invited community groups to partner with the district in providing adult mentors for our students who need role models.  
C. Little Rock Housing Authority Presentation

Ms. Shelly Ehenger, Executive Director of the Little Rock Housing Authority, presented a check in the amount of $166,269 to the LRSD representing the Housing Authority’s PILOT (payment in lieu of taxes) agreement.  Ms. Ehenger announced that seventeen single family homes would be built across the street from Washington Elementary School where a housing project was recently demolished, and she offered the assistance of the Housing Authority in working for LRSD students who live in city housing.  She closed by thanking the board and the administration for the recent sale of the district’s old annex building to the Housing Authority, noting that the address would be changed from 100 South Arch Street to 601 West Markham.
D. Remarks from Citizens 
Brenda Thomas introduced herself as a teacher from Baseline Elementary School.  She read letters from students on the topic of being compared to Meadowcliff Elementary School in studies regarding merit pay, and expressed distress in being labeled low-performing when Baseline has not been designated on the state’s School Improvement list.  
Cathy Koehler delivered a letter to board members regarding the issue of merit pay.  She questioned the reasons for including Baseline in the evaluation study, especially in light of the fact that Baseline isn’t on the state’s school improvement list.  
Teresa Gray commended Dr. Brooks for his commitment to moving the district forward with the proposal to build a school in west Little Rock.  She thanked the administration and board members for their dedication to making every decision based on what is best for the children and for acknowledging accountability for decisions made.  She encouraged the board to move forward without delay to build the west LR school.  
E. PTA Council 

Bernadette Turner, PTA Council President, thanked the board for funding the construction at Forest Heights Middle School, and expressed excitement at the groundbreaking ceremony recently held.  She congratulated Katherine Mitchell on her recent recognition by the Martin Luther King Commission.    
The Jefferson PTA hosted the January PTA Council meeting where the winners of the essay and art contests were announced. Ms. Turner reminded board members that the State PTA would host legislative day on February 8th and that the annual Founder’s Day luncheon would be held on Tuesday, Feb 13th  at The Women’s City Club.  She encouraged the board, administrators, parents and community members to move forward united and as a team.
F. Little Rock Classroom Teachers Association
Katherine Wright Knight acknowledged the National Board Certified teachers who were recognized earlier in the agenda.  Ms. Knight thanked Dr. Brooks, Mr. Hattabaugh and Mr. Milhollen for providing funds for national board certification testing re-takes and she stressed the importance of providing the additional financial support to teachers who may need to retake one or more sections of the test.  
Ms. Knight reminded the board that the CTA had received grant funds to assist approximately thirty first-time testing candidates.  She provided statistical information regarding the number of teachers across the state and the nation who are now national board certified and noted that Arkansas ranks11th nationwide, a 56% increase over 2006.  
Ms. Knight addressed concerns regarding merit pay and the research study completed by the University of Arkansas.  She stated that the findings were modest, extremely limited and that it was impossible to measure effectiveness of merit pay based on one study.  She suggested that merit pay issues be subject to independent study and evaluation with the district’s Planning, Research and Evaluation office involved in internally comparing test scores of students in schools with merit pay.  She also discussed concerns from teachers who were unhappy about having to enter SOAR data along with end of semester grades.  She reminded employees that the district has a mental health program and she encouraged teachers to take advantage of that program when they feel overwhelmed.  
IV.
REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS:

A. Remarks from Board Members

Mr. Kurrus congratulated Dr. Mitchell on her receipt of the King Commission Salute to Greatness Award.  He also congratulated Mr. Felton, one of the newly board certified teachers, for a recent television news report on the EAST lab initiative at King Elementary School.  Mr. Kurrus expressed pride in the progress at Forest Heights Middle School, especially the groundbreaking for the new construction project at that school.  He reminded the board that Matson Construction Company completed the original facility at Forest Heights in 1954, and he expressed pleasure that they would be involved in the new growth at that building.   He thanked Bernadette Turner for her contributions to the success at Forest Heights and Fulbright and he asked the board and the community to continue to commit, with conviction and passion, to building schools where they are needed.  
Ms. Curry congratulated the national board certified teachers who were introduced earlier in the agenda.  She encouraged more teachers to participate in the national board process.   Ms. Curry committed to working toward a united effort to move the district forward, stating “We need to be about what we can do for the children in the district.”
Ms. Fox also congratulated the teachers recognized earlier in the agenda and she thanked the audience for attending the board meeting and for their comments and input on the topics before the board.  
Mr. Berkley thanked the audience and stated that it is “wonderful to see the level of attention in the community by the attendance at this meeting.”    He congratulated the national board certified teachers and thanked the administration for making funds available to help the teachers who need financial assistance.

Dr. Daugherty referred to comments regarding tension among board members and stated his belief that it is healthy to disagree and to discuss topics that bring to the forefront the issues that are critical to running a school district.  He reminded the listeners that board members don’t receive any compensation and that comments that they don’t care about kids are out of line.  He stated that his twelve years on the board were provided as a service to the children of the district and that the voters in zone 2 supported him as their representative.  He committed to voting his conscious and to listening to the community members who elected him.  
Mr. Armstrong agreed with comments made by Dr. Daugherty and stated that the voters in zone 6 have a vision for the LR education system and look forward to the day when the people are united and focused on one cause.  
Andre Warren, the teacher ex-officio representative, thanked the board for the opportunity to serve and to “see how things work.” He noted that Mabelvale Elementary had implemented a merit pay program this year, and that he had not noticed any difference in the attitude of the teachers based on this implementation.  He expressed doubts about the effectiveness of merit pay, and interest in seeing the results at his school.  He questioned the reasons for not including secondary schools in merit pay programs.  
Kevin Kim, student ex officio from Parkview Magnet School, thanked the board for giving him the opportunity to serve, stating that it was an honor to add the student voice to the agenda.  He encouraged the board to listen to the students, and announced that he would be leaving the meeting early to participate in a presentation on racial equity at a conference at the Peabody Hotel scheduled for later in the evening.  Kevin asked the board to ensure that new school construction takes environmental concerns into consideration.  He provided information and reports on environmental techniques for construction and energy efficient design.  Dr. Mitchell invited Kevin to remain active and to participate in the committee working on the west Little Rock School.  
Dr. Mitchell thanked board members and district staff who attended the Salute to Greatness awards ceremony sponsored by the King Commission.   She congratulated the national board certified teachers, expressing understanding for the difficult and rigorous process that was required to achieve this designation.  She encouraged the CTA to continue to support the teachers who are participating in this process and she thanked Lou Ethel Nauden for her assistance to the teachers.  
Regarding the comments made earlier in the agenda by Dr. Daugherty, she noted that she had served on the board for eighteen years because she loves working for the children of the district.  She stated that it was her commitment, passion and compassion to provide a quality education for all students.  She acknowledged that it would take courage, strength, wisdom and prayer and that the board would need to respect each other and to be honest, open and truthful during the difficult times. She encouraged the board to continue to cooperate to and to work together to accomplish what is best for the children.  
Dr. Mitchell closed by commending Murphy Oil Company for their commitment to the students in El Dorado and she challenged other foundations to make the same kind of commitment to students in the state.  
B. Budget Update
There was no formal budget report, but Mr. Milhollen was present and available to respond to questions.  
C. Student Assignment Report

Dr. Brooks announced that this had been “Check Us Out” week in all district schools, where members of the community were invited to drop in to tour the district’s schools.  He also reminded the board that open enrollment for the 2007-2008 school year would begin on Monday, January 29th and end on February 9th.  Dr. Watson was present to respond to questions.  
D. Internal Auditors Report
Mr. Becker’s monthly report was included in the agenda.  There were no questions or comments.  
E. University of Arkansas Evaluation Report
Dr. Gary Ritter from the University of Arkansas had attended the January agenda meeting to provide a preliminary report on the evaluation of the Achievement Challenge Pilot Project in the LRSD.  The full report was provided on January 16th to the Arkansas State Legislature.  A copy of the full evaluation report was attached to the board’s agenda, and Dr. Ritter was present as requested by the board to provide an overview and to respond to questions.   
F. Construction Report – Bond Projects
The monthly construction report was provided in the agenda and Mr. Goodman was present.  
G. West Little Rock School Update
Mr. Hugh Hattabaugh provided a brief summary report regarding the study of the 75-acres on Rahling Road which had been proposed as the site of the new west Little Rock school.  Mr. Hattabaugh reviewed an architect’s rendering of the property and announced that the property owners had been properly notified of a community meeting at the Thompson Library, 38 Rahling Circle, at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, January 30, 2007.  This meeting is required as a preliminary step to presenting the district’s proposal to the city Planning Commission for rezoning, a conditional use permit, and approval of the site plan.  Representatives from the Mehlberger Firm and from Wittenberg, Delony & Davidson were present.  
Mr. Berkley asked that the timeline of the proposed west Little Rock School project be posted at the district’s website so that the public can have access to the process.  Brad Chilcote, representing the Mehlberger Firm, responded to questions regarding the size of the facility, approximately 200,000 square feet, and the anticipated capacity of 1,300 students in grades Pre-K through eighth grade.  

Dr. Daugherty exited the meeting at 7:50 p.m.  
V. APPROVAL OF ROUTINE MATTERS:

A. Minutes 
Minutes from the regular board meeting held on December 14, 2006, and from special meetings held on December 12, 2006, December 21, 2006, January 8, 2007, January 12, 2007 and January 17, 2007 were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Armstrong moved to accept the minutes as written; Ms. Curry seconded the motion.  The minutes were unanimously approved.  
VI. BOARD POLICY AND REGULATIONS REVIEW:

A. Second Reading – Wellness Policy 

The district’s Nutrition and Physical Activity Advisory Committee proposed operational guidelines and a Wellness Policy to meet federal mandates in compliance with the Child Nutrition Reauthorization Act of 2004. The policy was approved on first reading at the December board meeting, and was presented at this time for approval on second reading.  Mr. Kurrus moved to approve the policy on second reading.  Mr. Berkley seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Dr. Daugherty returned at 8:00 p.m.  
VII. EDUCATIONAL SERVICES

A. Elementary Science Textbook Adoption
The district’s elementary textbook committee prepared a recommendation for science textbook adoptions, which will become effective with the 2007-2008 school year.  Ms. Suzi Davis and members of the textbook adoption committee were present, and Mr. Glasgow was available to respond to questions. Examples of the materials were displayed for the board and the audience to review.  Mr. Kurrus moved to approve the recommended textbooks for adoption.  Ms. Curry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
The board took a brief recess at 8:02 p.m. and returned at 8:15 p.m. 

VIII. HUMAN RESOURCES
A. Personnel Changes 

Routine personnel matters were listed in the board’s agenda and the superintendent requested approval.  Mr. Kurrus moved to approve the recommendations; Mr. Berkley seconded the motion.  The motion carried 6-0-1, with Dr. Daugherty abstaining.  
Dr. Mitchell requested information from Mr. Mittiga regarding the evaluation of the reorganization.  Mr. Mittiga reported that an outline of the planned study had been forwarded to board members which included a timeline on the completion of the study.  There was a question as to whether the board members had received the outline and timeline, and Mr. Mittiga offered to resend the information for the board’s review and direction.  
VIII.
FINANCE & SUPPORT SERVICES

A. Donations of Property
The Board was asked to accept recent donations to the District.  Dr. Daugherty read the listed donations.  Ms. Curry made a motion to accept the donations as listed; Ms. Fox seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.  Donations are listed in the following chart:

 

DONATIONS

 

	SCHOOL/DEPARTMENT
	ITEM
	DONOR

	Bale Elementary School
	Physical Fitness equipment, valued at $6,000 for the school wellness project
	UALR / Children’s International

	Booker Arts Magnet Elementary School
	Baldwin Model “M” 5’2” Baby Grand piano, valued at $12,000
	Dr. George and Mrs. Kathleen Paddock

	Henderson Health Science Magnet School
	$200.00 cash for the athletic program
	Twin City Bank / Chenal Branch

	Romine Elementary School
	Toys and books valued at approximately $130.00 and $107.00 cash to assist students during the holiday season
	American Association of University Women


B. Monthly Financial Reports

The monthly financial reports were provided in the agenda.  Mr. Milhollen was present, but no additional information was requested.  
IX.       CLOSING REMARKS
Dr. Mitchell announced the upcoming Parent Institute, scheduled for Saturday, February 3, from 8:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. at McClellan High School.  She encouraged parents to attend.  
Dr. Brooks reminded board members that the hearing in Judge Wilson’s court would resume at 9:00 a.m. on Saturday, January 27.  

X.      ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m. on a motion by Ms. Fox, seconded by Dr. Daugherty.  
APPROVED:   _02-22-07__  


Originals Signed by:  



Katherine P. Mitchell, President

Melanie Fox, Secretary

